York University Faculty of Graduate Studies
Faculty Council Minutes
Thursday, April 4, 2019
3:00 p.m.
N940 Ross Building (Dr. Robert Everett Senate Chamber)
Present:	S. Datta (Chair), C. Ehrlich, L. Gilbert, M. Gordon, G. Grau, S. Henders, S. Henry, A. Karim, U.T. Khan, R. Krishna Murthy, T. Loebel (Dean), C. MacCallum Fraser, A. Martin, W. Moir, A. Perry, S. Pisana, M.M. Schiff (Recording Secretary), T. Rapke, T. Trowbridge, K. Valihora
Guests:	R. Murray, K. Patel, L.A. Santos, W. Sloan, L. Wrazen
Regrets:	D. Cabianca, M. Chambers, N. Couto, A. Hudson, A. Kosavic,  D. O’Doherty, A.M. Tarc, J. Trevett, J. Zemans
1.  Welcome and Chair’s Remarks
Chair Suprakash Datta welcomed members of Council to the meeting.  He read the Indigenous Acknowledgment as provided by the Aboriginal Education Council:
“York University acknowledges its presence on the traditional territory of many Indigenous Nations.  The area known as Tkaronto has been care taken by the Anishinabek Nation, the Haudenosaunee Confederacy, the Huron-Wendat, and the Métis.  It is now home to many Indigenous Peoples.  We acknowledge the current treaty holders, the Mississaugas of the New Credit First Nation.  This territory is subject of the Dish With One Spoon Wampum Belt Covenant, an agreement to peaceably share and care for the Great Lakes region.”
2.  Faculty of Graduate Studies' Faculty Teaching Award
Professor Richard Murray, Graduate Programs in Biology, Electrical Engineering & Computer Science, and Psychology
Dean Tom Loebel introduced this special item of business.  The Faculty of Graduate Studies, as a pan-university Faculty, is deeply interested in promoting teaching and recognizing the contributions of faculty members.  Faculty Council recognizes supervisory and teaching excellence.  
Dean Loebel began, “It is my great pleasure to present this year’s Faculty of Graduate Studies Faculty Teaching Award to Professor Richard Murray, an affiliate of the Graduate Program in Psychology, as well as the Graduate Programs in Biology and Electrical Engineering & Computer Science. Richard is also a member of The Centre for Vision Research, and a Core Faculty Member in Vision: Science to Applications, also known as VISTA – a collaborative program funded by the Canada First Research Excellence Fund that builds on York’s world-leading interdisciplinary expertise in biological and computer vision.
“The many letters of nomination from current and former students consistently noted Richard’s ability to explain complex concepts in approachable language to help guide them towards solutions. His students emphasized his dedication to critically examining fundamental principles and thoroughly discussing them through both oral and visual communication. His strong dedication to training and generosity with his time was a constant theme, as was his enthusiasm in encouraging students to select course projects that align with their graduate research interests. As a whole, his ability to connect with students was unwaveringly lauded, delivering graduate courses that are, and I quote, “stimulating, engaging and mind opening.”
“One particular letter of nomination went into great detail how his courses are structured from a grading standpoint. Rather than heavy-weighted assignments at various intervals of the term, there are instead bi-weekly, low-weighted tests that draw on material from recent discussions. In combination with these small tests, low-weighted assignments are frequent to encourage students to apply their learning to solving novel problems. This culminates with a large project at the conclusion of the course that is molded to their research interests. 
“This approach to student learning – through the use of frequent, low-stress testing to a high-level personal project – helps illustrate a strong focus on achieving the learning outcomes for his students. His average teaching evaluations from graduate courses taught since 2008 is 4.74 out of 5, which is an outstanding teaching average to maintain. Notably, he receives a consistent 5 out of 5 score in the category of “respecting students.”
“Richard has contributed immensely to the scholarly and professional development of graduate students beyond his teaching. In addition to establishing the Centre for Vision Research’s Summer School and their Brain, Behaviour, and Cognitive Sciences Recruiting Day, he developed two graduate courses – Computer Programming for Experimental Psychology, and Statistical Modelling of Perception and Cognition – that have become cornerstone courses to graduate students in the Brain, Behaviour and Cognitive Sciences area of specialization.
“Overall, Richard’s stellar record of teaching has helped shape how psychology is taught at the graduate level at York University. It is my sincere pleasure to honour Richard with the Faculty of Graduate Studies’ Faculty Teaching Award, and to thank him for his immense efforts in advancing graduate teaching and learning at York University.”
Professor Murray thanked his nominator, Khushbu Patel, as well as colleagues, graduate students and staff.
The Dean and Chair congratulated the FGS Faculty Teaching Award recipient.
3.  Minutes of Previous Meeting (March 7, 2019)
The minutes of the previous meeting were approved.

4.  Business Arising from the Minutes
There was no business arising from the minutes.
5. Dean's Remarks and Discussion
Graduate and Undergraduate Alignment
[bookmark: _GoBack]Dean Tom Loebel introduced a discussion item related to closer alignment between graduate and undergraduate studies at the University, particularly related to governance and funding.  Graduate programs are governed by the Faculty of Graduate Studies with resources from undergraduate Faculties.  Those Faculties are seeking mechanisms of governance and collegial development but FGS remains the route to Senate approvals.  Councillor Adrienne Perry stated that she was involved in a Working Group that examined options, with reference to the SHARP model.  She noted that other Faculties may perform some functions but expertise and fairness with respect to graduate studies remains central within FGS.  Dean Loebel spoke about FGS Academic Planning & Policy Committee’s careful scrutiny of new proposals; how the Committee works to ensure consultation; and about the Committee’s contribution to quality assurance.  Graduate programs are often cross-Faculty.  Rather, he stated, under SHARP that proposed new offerings may be constrained by anchor Faculties.  Dean Loebel offered to address undergraduate Faculty Councils.  Associate Dean Aryn Martin noted that no changes to Faculty structures have been proposed or approved by Senate.  Councillors expressed concern that decisions were being made based more on resources than academic rationales.
Questions
Graduate Students’ Association President Alia Karim asked about issues related to students in graduate programs associated with the Lassonde School of Engineering, who may have their offices or labs moved off campus.  Chair Suprakash Datta stated that such decisions have not yet been made.  Dean Loebel will seek more information about the potential moves.
Councillor Gerd Grau asked about compliment planning and graduate input.  Dean Loebel replied that although he had no direct say he could recommend that graduate growth be proportionate to undergraduate.
6. New PhD Degree
Prior to this meeting, it was announced that consideration of this proposal was postponed.
Approved by the FGS Academic Planning & Policy Committee on March 13, 2019
Proposed PhD Graduate Program in Disaster & Emergency Management
7.  Changes in Degree Requirements
Approved by the FGS Academic Planning & Policy Committee on March 13, 2019
Graduate Program in English
Change in course requirements to require English 6000 0.0: “Literary Research Methods” (.docx) | New course proposal (.docx) | Library statement (.pdf) | Learning outcomes (.docx)
Graduate Program Director Karen Valihora spoke in support of the proposal, explaining the history of the literary research methods course and the bibliographical research component.  In reply to a question, Professor Valihora spoke about the non-credit nature of the course versus a credit offering.  Dean Loebel stated that many students may find the course of interest.  It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED, unanimously,
“that the changes proposed by the Graduate Program in English (Faculty of Graduate Studies) be APPROVED.”
8.  Major Modifications
Approved by the FGS Academic Planning & Policy Committee on March 13, 2019
Graduate Program in Music
Deletion of thesis option (Master’s, Musicology/Ethnomusicology stream) Deletion of language requirement and reduction in course requirements for major research paper option (Master’s, Musicology/Ethnomusicology stream) Deletion of thesis option, addition of major research paper option (Master’s, Composition stream) (.docx) | Notice of Intent (.docx) | Calendar text (.pdf)
Guest Louise Wrazen attended Council on behalf of the Director, who could not be present.  The proposal includes research paper requirements rather than theses, reducing degree requirements.  Language requirements are also being proposed to be removed.  It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED, unanimously,
“that the modifications proposed by the Graduate Program in Music (Faculty of Graduate Studies) be APPROVED.”
9.  Changes in Diploma Requirements
Approved by the FGS Academic Planning & Policy Committee on March 13, 2019
Graduate Diploma in Mathematics Education
Changes in course requirements | Changes to accommodate coursework only students (.docx) | Support (.pdf) | Learning outcomes (.xlsx)
Graduate Diploma Coordinator Tina Rapke introduced this item for Council’s consideration.  The proposal aligns requirements for the Graduate Diploma in Mathematics Education with those of other Education-related graduate diplomas.  Professor Rapke stated that the proposal incorporates many changes in order to bring the graduate diploma up to date.  It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED, unanimously,
“that the changes proposed by the Graduate Diploma in Mathematics Education (Faculty of Graduate Studies) be APPROVED.”
10.  Changes in Faculty Thesis and Dissertation Regulations
Approved by the FGS Academic Planning & Policy Committee on March 13, 2019
Changes to Thesis/Dissertation Regulations: Oral Examinations (.docx)
Academic Affairs Officer Wes Moir reported that this proposal seeks to align the Faculty of Graduate Studies’ thesis and dissertation regulations with the University’s efforts to use printing more sparingly.  Individual graduate programs could also develop their own procedures, as some already have processes in place.  A printing credit has been discontinued although a CUPE fund remains.
Mr. Moir also spoke about work underway on digital petitions applications and processing.  Dean Loebel referenced KUALI, a new curriculum management software for quality assurance.
It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED, unanimously,
“that the changes in Faculty thesis and dissertation regulations proposed by the Faculty of Graduate Studies be APPROVED.”
11.  Curriculum Changes
Approved March 13, 2019, by the FGS Academic Planning & Policy Committee’s Academic Affairs Subcommittee, and received for information on March 13, 2019, by FGS Academic Planning & Policy Committee
Councillors were invited to view these documents by contacting M. Michael Schiff, Coordinator, Faculty Governance.   The items were received for information.
      * * *   F o r   I n f o r m a t i o n   * * *
Graduate Program in Digital Media
New Course Proposals
Digital Media 5070 3.0:  “Interactive Media for Electro-Acoustic Orchestra” 
Graduate Program in Electrical Engineering & Computer Science
New Course Proposal
Electrical Engineering & Computer Science 6354 3.0:  “Digital Image Processing:  Theory and Algorithms” 
Course Deletion
Electrical Engineering & Computer Science 6353 3.0:  “Digital Image and Video Processing” 
Graduate Program in Environmental Studies
New, Crosslisted, Integrated Course Proposal
Environmental Studies 5016 3.0:  “Protected Area Management”/Integrated with the undergraduate course Environmental Studies 4446 3.0/Same as Biology 5073 3.0
Graduate Program in History
Crosslisting
History 5831 3.0:  “Evolution and Victorian Culture”/Same as Humanities 6332 3.0
Graduate Program in Humanities
Changes in Course Title and Description
Humanities 6228 3.0:  “Religion and Alliances in Colonial Asia”
Graduate Program in Linguistics & Applied Linguistics
New Course Proposal
Linguistics & Applied Linguistics 6280 3.0:  “The Language Teacher”
Graduate Program in Nursing
New Course Proposal
Nursing 8000 3.0:  “Independent Directed Reading”/Approval of the supervisory committee and graduate program director required
Graduate Program in Public & International Affairs
New, Integrated Course Proposal
Public & International Affairs 6343 3.0:  “Du ‘capitalisme de plateforme’ au ‘coopérativisme de plateforme’”/Integrated with the undergraduate course Glendon College Political Science 4915 3.0
12.  Senate Synopses
      * * *   F o r   I n f o r m a t i o n   * * *
Summaries of Senate meetings of February 28, 2019 and March 28, 2019 (URL/.pdf)
The Senate summaries were received for information.
13.  Other Business
There was no other business.
14.  Adjournment
The meeting adjourned at 4:27 p.m.

